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ELDER LAW MINUTE

Until 2007, pre-paying funerals, in order to ensure that there will be sufficient assets set aside
for that purpose, was not a complicated process. Since that date, this area has become increasingly
technical and highly regulated.

Many funeral homes which write pre-need contracts fund the purchase by selling the buyer a
single-premium life insurance policy. In so doing, an issue arises as to whether the insurance policy
should be treated as life insurance or as a burial contract. If there is no itemized contract from the
funeral home which accompanies the sale of the insurance, then the policy is treated as life insurance.
A life insurance policy with a face value of $10,000 or less generally will be exempt from the resource
test. MEDICAID MANUAL § 2323. But what happens if the Medicaid Applicant/Recipient (A/R)
already has $10,000 of excluded life insurance, or what if the funeral is projected to cost more than

$10,000?

If the insurance policy is paired with an itemized contract then it is treated as a burial contract.
The face value of the insurance policy should equal the purchase price of the burial contract. This is a
requirement which trips up most funeral directors. For example, a funeral home proposes a $7,500
service package and requests a check in that amount payable to the insurance company. When the
insurance policy is issued, it will exceed $7,500 by some small amount otherwise the policy would not
qualify as life insurance because the issuer would not be taking any mortality risk. In order to meet
the Medicaid regulations, the funeral director needs to discount his services so that the amount due for
the funeral equals the face value of the life insurance.

In order for burial space items (plot, crypt, casket, urn, niche, etc.) to be excluded regardless
of their cost, the amount due for these items must have been paid in full. In the insurance context that
means the insurance policy must be irrevocably assigned to the funeral home. MEDICAID MANUAL §

2311-1.

Most funeral directors are not aware of these new rules. I always advise my clients to allow
me to review the funeral arrangements before they sign off on the contract. I find it much easier to
obtain cooperation from the funeral homes before they have a signed contract and check. Please let
me know your experiences in this area.
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